Economic Nationalism and the Future of American Politics

Ruy A. Teixeira Guy Molyneux

Economic Policy Institute

Economic Nationalism and the Future of American Politics

Ruy A. Teixeira Guy **Molyneux**

Economic Policy Institute

1730 Rhode island Ave., NW, Suite 200, Washington, DC 20036 ISBN 0-944826-60- 1

Ruy A. Teixeira holds a Ph.D. in Sociology from the University of Wisconsin and is the author numerous books and articles about American politics. His most recent book is *The Disappearing American Voter* (Brookings 1992). He is also the co-author (with Lawrence Mishel) of the Economic Policy Institute report, *Myth of the Coming Labor Shortage*.

Guy Molyneux is a member of the board of directors of the Commonwealth Institute, where he previously served as Executive Director. He has written about politics and public opinion for such publications as *The Atlantic* and *Dissent*, and is a regular contributor to the "Opinion" section of *The Los Angeles Times*.

Acknowledgments

The authors wish to thank the following organizations for making their data available for this study: Times-Mirror Center for the Press, People and Politics; Council on Competitiveness; Greenberg-Lake; Garin-Hart; Democrats for the '90s; World Policy Institute; Peter D. Hart Research Associates; and Americans Talk Security. We would also like to thank John Judis, Robert Kuttner, Geoff Garin, S. M. Miller, Charles Knight and Jeff Faux for helpful comments on the manuscript. The authors, of course, are solely responsible for the positions and conclusions contained in this study.

This report is co-published with the Commonwealth Institute, a progressive research and educational organization based in Cambridge, Massachusetts. Its focus is on the intersection of politics and public policy; how citizens influence institutions and government and, conversely, how new proposals and analysis can encourage an active citizenry. Recent projects have focused on such areas as criminal justice, state tax policy, efficiency in government, and national defense policy.

The Commonwealth Institute 186 Hampshire Street Cambridge, MA 01239 (617) 547-4474

Publication Design and Layout: Danielle M. Currier

Copyright © 1993
ECONOMIC POLICY INSTITUTE
1730 Rhode Island Avenue, NW
Suite 200
Washington, DC 20036

ISBN 0-944826-60-1

Table of Contents

| Executive Summary | 1 |
|--|-----|
| Introduction | 3 |
| The Rise of Economic Nationalism | 5 |
| Trade and Competitiveness: Rising Public Concern | 5 |
| What's Gone Wrong? | 6 |
| What Shall Be Done? | 9 |
| America's Declining World Position | 12 |
| Conclusion | 16 |
| The Politics of Economic Nationalism | 17 |
| The 1980s: Unrealized Potential | 18 |
| From Gephardt to Perot: Economic Nationalism Emerges | .22 |
| Shifting Political Coalitions | 25 |
| The Future of Economic Nationalism | 26 |
| The Fight for the Perot Voters | .26 |
| The NAFTA Treaty | 30 |
| Endnotes | 33 |
| Bibliography | 3.5 |
| Surveys | 3.6 |

Executive Summary

For the United States, the fall from a position of international dominance and the continuing competitive challenges from abroad are the central economic facts of recent history. There is of course sharp debate over the implications of these changes as well as the proper policy response. But no one doubts the real and profound impact of international competition, from the shopfloor to the boardroom.

Less understood is the impact, also profound, that this change has had on America's political life. The nation's competitive decline has transformed Americans' basic view of the world and generated a new and powerful political impulse which we call "economic nationalism." By economic nationalism we mean something much broader than a "get tough on trade" sentiment, though that is certainly an element. It involves a recognition of the critical link between the country's international competitive position and prosperity at home. More broadly, it represents deep concern over the country's economic prospects, and a yearning for national renewal.

For this report, we reviewed hundreds of survey questions from a wide variety of polling organizations. Our analysis of these data identifies four central themes to this emerging economic nationalism, each shared by a large majority of Americans:

- The nation's economic future is dangerously insecure. America is losing ground economically, and -- worse still -- is losing control over its own economic destiny.
- The greatest external threats to the United States are now economic rather than military. Because of this, the U.S. should take a tougher approach with its trading partners and give economic competitiveness as much priority as military preparedness.
- U.S. leaders have been too concerned with other nations and their own narrow interests, and too little concerned with America. That emphasis, the public believes, is misplaced. It is time to concentrate on getting America's house in order.
- · Increased competitiveness requires a commitment to investment. The U.S. must invest more in technology, infrastructure, and especially, the skills of the workforce.

The nation's competitive decline has transformed Americans' basic view of the world and generated a new and powerful political impulse which we call 'economic nationalism."

Economic nationalism, understood in **this** way, is much more than simple protectionism. It involves a new "map" in **people's** minds of America's place in a changed world -- a world where some threats have receded, but others have arisen. It is based on a conjoining of economics and foreign policy, which have been largely distinct aspects of Americans' world view. This is what gives economic nationalism its great potential political significance -- it links activist economics and the fundamental values of patriotism and nationalism.

A tough-minded economic nationalism could provide a bridge between the Democrats and Perot voters.

In 1992 economic nationalist themes emerged as an electoral force. All of the Democratic presidential candidates employed economic nationalism themes, putting U.S. competitiveness at the center of their economic messages. The general election gave voters a choice between two types of economic nationalism: Bill Clinton's call for increased domestic "investment" and Ross Perot's focus on a tough trading stance and limiting the influence of foreign lobbyists. Only the big loser, George Bush, steered clear of these themes.

The future potential of economic nationalism is underscored by two ongoing political developments: the struggle of the two parties to win over the Perot voters and the efforts to ratify the NAFTA treaty. Our study shows that:

- Perot voters and Clinton voters are united in their preference for a tough trade stance. Indeed, if anything, the Perot voters are more militant than the Clinton voters on this issue.
- As public awareness grows, opposition to the NAFTA treaty is increasing rapidly among the electorate. This opposition is particularly strong among supporters of Ross Perot (more than 3: 1 against).

These findings indicate that a tough-minded economic nationalism could provide a bridge between the Democrats and Perot voters -- a bridge, moreover, that could be linked to a program of activist government.

It remains to be seen whether the bridge provided by economic nationalism will be seized by the Democrats or the Republicans and, indeed, what role economic nationalism will generally play in the future of American politics. But we feel confident that the role will be large, due to the fact that the American people -- as opposed to elites and commentators -- are economic nationalists. Politicians will eventually respond to economic nationalist concerns -- or suffer the consequences of ignoring the public will.

Introduction

Americans have formed very strong and, in many respects, surprisingly clear ideas about the new global economy and its implications for America. Polling data show that the public is profoundly aware of the country's trade problems and understands the negative consequences for prosperity at home. But, while people favor protectionist measures to save jobs, they also recognize that America cannot retreat from the global market. The nation must therefore organize to compete more successfully, especially by investing in the skills and knowledge of American workers. Finally, people believe America is in decline, no longer "Number One" economically in the world. Indeed, they increasingly believe that national strength today means winning in the marketplace, not on the battlefield.

Taken together, these beliefs, fears, and policy preferences represent a new and powerful current in American public opinion: economic nationalism.

It is important to understand that economic nationalism, as we have described it, did not suddenly appear in its current form (indeed, it continues to develop). Throughout the 1980s, Americans' concern over the country's competitive position grew. They sensed that the increasing flood of imports would hurt the country, and that the trade imbalance was an indication of underlying weakness. But, so long as general economic conditions -- such as inflation and unemployment -- were fairly good, anxiety about declining competitiveness remained in the background. In addition, neither political party provided national leadership in this area, so voters were given no clear sense of the main policy choices on competitiveness, or even the position taken by each party or candidate.

The recession of 1990-92 changed all that. It brought unemployment and jobs back to center stage, and, in the process, intensified concern about trade and competitiveness. This change was more than the usual short-term reaction to a cyclical downturn. Instead, the recession triggered a fundamental public reexamination of where the country was, and where it was headed. A consensus emerged that a change in direction was needed, a new focus on building the nation's economic strength so that America could meet the challenge of the global economy.

Presidential candidates in 1992 articulated economic nationalist themes to benefit from these public opinion shifts, and, in doing so, helped solidify People believe that national strength today means winning in the marketplace, not on the battlefield.

Economic nationalist ideas are especially popular with Perot voters, now the primary "swing constituency" in American politics.

them. All five Democratic candidates embraced at least some of these themes in the primaries, as did Patrick Buchanan on the Republican side. Ross Perot made especially powerful appeals to these sentiments -- assailing the flight of U.S. jobs, the power of foreign lobbyists, and the proposed North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) treaty -- in his historic independent candidacy. And Bill Clinton, while eschewing Perot's harder-edged nationalism, spoke constantly of the challenges of the global marketplace and made "investment in people" the cornerstone of his successful campaign. Indeed, only the big loser in the election, George Bush, ignored the growth in economic nationalist sentiment completely.

But, the 1992 election, while it shattered the long-standing GOP presidential coalition, did not (yet) establish a majority Democratic coalition. The next few years will thus be ones of unusual political flux. For several reasons, we believe economic nationalism is likely to play an even greater role in this context of intense party competition.

To begin with, many economic nationalist ideas are immensely popular, and thus attractive to anyone trying to win elections. Beyond that, they are especially popular with Perot voters, now the primary "swing constituency" in American politics. Because of this, candidates of both parties are likely to return again and again to the ideas and positions of economic nationalism. Indeed, the fight for majority status may revolve around establishing which party and candidates can best provide for prosperity in the global economy.

And regardless of what politicians do, the voters themselves may well act to force protection of the nation's economic interests. They are deeply skeptical of the proposed free trade agreement with Mexico, for example, and a strong public backlash against it remains area1 possibility as we write. More generally, voters will demand tougher trade postures, limits on foreign influence, and, most of all, real progress toward making America and its workers internationally competitive. The nation's leaders would be well advised to respond.

We present our argument in three sections. The **first** section, based on a review of hundreds of polling questions going back to the **1970s**, provides a full portrait of economic nationalism and demonstrates its deep roots within American public opinion. The second analyzes why and how economic nationalism has affectednational-level politics. The **final** section explores the possible role of economic nationalism in the future of American politics.

The Rise of Economic Nationalism'

Trade and Competitiveness: Rising Public Concern

The most common measure, and visible symbol, of the United States' declining competitive position has been its trade deficit. Starting in the late 1970s, the U.S. was transformed from a net exporter to a net importer of goods and services.

This historic shift did not go unnoticed by the public. Virtually all Americans are aware that the U.S. runs a trade deficit, and that this means it imports more goods and services than it exports. Almost nine Americans in ten, for example, know-that Japan sells more goods to the U.S. than vice-versa, while only 6 percent do not know. Nor is there much doubt how they feel about it. 75 percent say the trade deficit is a "bad" thing, while only 6 percent say it is a "good" thing, and by better than six-to-one they say something should be done to change the situation (CBS/New York Times 1985).

Consistent with these sentiments, surveys regularly record high levels of concern over the trade deficit, and over American competitiveness in general. A Times-Mirror survey, in a typical result, found that nearly nine in ten respondents were concerned over "a loss of U.S. jobs due to foreign competition" (Times-Mirror 1988). Almost two-fifths thought it likely or certain that the U.S. economy would "collapse due to foreign competition in the next ten years" -- a fairly "extreme" scenario, as the Times-Mirror analysts noted. Moreover, by four-to-one Americans say that the country's greatest competitive challenges are "still ahead" rather than behind us (Council on Competitiveness 1991).

Centrality of Jobs Issue. Underlying all of this concern is one central issue: jobs. Ask people why they are concerned about the trade deficit, and the top answer is invariably the resulting loss of American jobs. Even as far back as 1972, pollster Peter Hart found that the most important reason "to oppose free trade" was that it "put American laborers out of work" (Overseas Development Council 1972). Fifteen years later, more than three-quarters of the public agreed that "the competitiveness problem means that there is a loss of jobs in the U.S." (Opinion Research Corporation 1987).

The centrality of jobs to the public's concerns helps explain the low ranking of competitiveness as a national problem in some poll questions. For example, in January 1992, only two percent volunteered the trade deficit as Ask people why they are concerned about the trade deficit, and the top answer is invariably the resulting loss of American jobs. the nation's most important problem in an open-ended **question** (Times-Mirror 1992). We can reconcile this with other expressions of concern if we look at the top choices for the most important problem: over two-fifths said "the economy" and another fifth said "unemployment," choices consistent with concern about job loss from foreign competition.

This underscores the fact that voters care about trade because of its impact on prosperity, not because of some abstract commitment to "competitiveness." It should thus not surprise us that the average citizen volunteers concern about unemployment or the general economic situation long before the trade deficit. Indeed, it is precisely this link between prosperity and jobs, on the one hand, and trade and competitiveness on the other, that lies at the heart of economic nationalism.

It is precisely the link between prosperity and jobs, on the one hand, and trade and competitiveness on the other, that lies at the heart of economic nationalism.

What's Gone Wrong?

Americans do not have an elaborate analysis of the sources of competitive decline, but they have clearly embraced some proposed causes, while rejecting others. Their view is both more sophisticated and more balanced than is often appreciated.

The trade deficit is of course the result of two different factors: 'U.S. sales abroad and foreign sales here. Voters do not see the two as equally significant contributors, however. When asked which is the greater problem, they choose foreign imports by better than 2 to 1 (ABC News 1990). This suggests that when Americans think about the trade deficit, it is consumer products flooding into America that catch their attention. This also means that when Americans discuss trade and competitiveness, they are talking primarily about those nations -- especially Japan -- which export easily-identifiable consumer products.

Unfair Competition. An important cause of U.S. trade problems, Americans feel, is other nations' unfair trading practices -- most obviously, restrictions on the sale of American products in other countries. However, even more important than such barriers in voters' minds is price. U.S. goods are thought to be at a competitive disadvantage -- both here and abroad -- because they are more expensive (see Table 1). Because of this, the public tends to believe it is price, much more than quality, at work when American goods lose out in the global market.

TABLE 1 Reasons for Trade Deficit

(Percent saying major reason)

| Foreign-made goods cost less than U.S. goods | 52 % |
|--|-------------|
| Foreign countries engage in unfair trade practices | 34 % |
| U.S. has not sold very hard abroad | 18% |
| Workmanship and quality of foreign goods better | 18% |

Source: *U.S. News and World Report* 1987.

The cause of U.S. goods' higher prices, in the minds of the public, is the wage differential between the U.S. and other countries. When the 52 percent who named "cost" as a major deficit cause (Table 1) were asked the reasons for cost differences, 59 percent said low foreign wages and 45 percent named high U.S. wages, while other possible explanations received negligible support. Thus, even though much of the U.S. trade deficit is in fact not with low-wage nations, the perception of a wage gap-driven deficit remains. And low wages are seen very much as an unfair competitive advantage (as opposed to, say, producing higher quality goods).

Responsibility. Given the central role Americans assign to low foreign wages and unfair trade practices, it is hardly surprising that they blame foreign nations, especially Japan, for the trade deficit. What is perhaps more surprising -- and certainly less understood -- is that they hold the U.S. to blame as well. In fact, when people were asked who was more to blame for the trade deficit, three-quarters said the United States rather than other nations (ABC News 1990). Americans, despite the pronouncement of many political pundits, are actually reluctant, not eager, to name scapegoats.

Moreover, the public understands that low foreign wages and cheap products are not the whole story. The U.S. faces strong competitors in the global marketplace, with products that are often as good, if not better, than American goods. Voters, in fact, show some sympathy for a wide range of explanations for declining U.S. competitiveness (see Table 2).

In assigning blame, Americans seem reluctant to agree with any sharp criticism of the nation or its people, but are more comfortable with criticism

Americans; despite the pronouncement of many political pundits, are actually reluctant, not eager, to name scapegoats.

TABLE 2
Reasons U.S. Companies Have Trouble Competing
(Percent saying major reason)

Workers overseas paid less 61% Short-run profit emphasis of U.S. business 61%

Too many corporate takeovers in U.S. 52% Value of U.S. dollar 52%

Stronger work ethic abroad 48% U.S. companies not well managed 40%

Insufficient government-business cooperation 34% Too much government regulation 33%

U.S. workers not well educated 23%

Source: Times-Mirror 1989.

American corporations are considered eminently blameworthy for declining U.S. economic fortunes.

of institutions. For example, American corporations are considered eminently blameworthy for declining U.S. economic fortunes. Their focus on short-term profits, in particular, is seen as a major problem, as is their emphasis on corporate takeovers. However, the notion that "U.S. companies are not well managed" gathers significantly less support. For many respondents, this puts too much of the blame on individual managers.

Similarly, little weight is given to the idea that "U.S. workers are not well educated," reflecting the public's rejection of the notion that American workers are ignorant or unskilled. But, another poll found three-fifths saying a "very important" reason for U.S. trade problems is that "workers are being poorly prepared by the American school system" (Opinion Research Corporation 1987). So, the public does see education as a critical part of the competitiveness story, but holds the school system — not individual workers — responsible for the shortcomings.

In the same vein, the public assigns relatively little blame to "labor and American workers" for trade problems (Council on Competitiveness 1991). But, at the same time, a significant number say that a stronger work ethic abroad contributes to U.S. competitiveness problems (see Table 2). Thus, the weakening of the work ethic looms quite large in the public mind, despite reluctance to directly blame American workers.

Finally, while Americans do resent Japan's trade policies, they nonetheless acknowledge its superiority in many areas. For example, by nearly three-

to-one, respondents to a recent survey said Japanese companies are better managed than American companies, and large majorities expressed admiration of Japanese educational institutions and industriousness (CNN/Time 1992a). In a sense, then, Japan is seen to be beating us precisely because they **have embraced traditionally American values.** As one focus group respondent put it, "The Japanese are a very industrious people. . . They remind me of what I used to read about, how Americans were industrious in the twenties and thirties. . ." (Greenberg 1987:706).

This perceived decline of traditional American values is central to the public's understanding of our economic problems. American students, workers, and managers, they believe, have all strayed from core values, to the nation's detriment. As another focus group respondent put it, "It all boils down to the ethics and morals falling apart" (Greenberg 1987:703).

There is also a strong "populist" component to this perception. While values have declined throughout society, leaders have especially fallen short. This contention that society's elites have failed to protect the national interest -- because of wrong-headed priorities (government) or personal greed (business) -- enjoys wide public support.

What Shall Be Done?

As with the causes of competitive decline, voters have an identifiable perspective regarding the solutions. It is surprisingly nuanced and generally follows logically from their analysis of the causes of the problem. Specifically, they support a tough approach on trade to preserve jobs; they support long-term efforts to improve productivity and the quality of American products; and they do not see any contradiction between the two.

Tough Approach to Trade. As we saw, the public understands the trade deficit primarily in terms of foreign imports. The most obvious solution to such a problem is, of course, to block foreign imports. And according to the polls, that is just what the public wants to see happen. It is not much of an exaggeration to say that they support any and all import limits -- quotas, taxes, tariffs, etc. -- that will protect jobs. There is virtually no constituency for dropping the protections now in place, but large majorities for strengthening them. In this pragmatic, job-oriented sense, Americans are protectionists.

Of course, the issue is not that simple. Import restrictions involve a 'tradeoff, between the interests of workers -- in jobs -- and consumers -- in

Voters support a
tough approach on
trade to preserve
jobs; they support
long-term efforts to
improve productivity
and the quality of
American products;
and they do not see
any contradiction
between the two.

TABLE 3 Should the U.S. Restrict Imports?

(Percent for restricting imports)

| 1982 | 7 2 % |
|------|-------|
| 1984 | 67% |
| 1988 | 7 2 % |
| 1991 | 67% |

There is virtually no constituency for dropping the protections now in place, but large majorities for strengthening them.

Actual Question Wording: Do you think it should be the policy of the United States to restrict foreign imports into this country in order to protect American industry and American jobs...or do you think there should be no restrictions on the sale of foreign products in the United States in order to permit the widest choice and the lowest prices for the American consumer?

Source: Los Angeles Times 1982; 1984; 1988; 1991.

product price and quality. However, people consistently give higher priority to the former (see Table 3).

Of course, it could be argued that jobs should be saved instead through wage reductions, especially since the public sees high wages as a major cause of the trade deficit. Not surprisingly, this proposal meets with a less than enthusiastic response, as does the notion of lowering costs by easing U.S. safety and environmental regulations. Majorities reject both (Council on Competitiveness 1991). The public verdict could not be clearer: protecting jobs by lowering the U.S. standard of living or quality of life is no solution.

One final note on voters' tough approach to trade issues: polls *do* show that voters are supportive of free trade, in principle. But that support holds only insofar as it delivers in practice -- they approach the topic pragmatically, not as a matter of economic theory. In recent years Americans have seen the trade deficit grow, while their wages have stagnated or fallen and the manufacturing sector has shrunk. They have watched factories close, only to see parent companies open new plants in Malaysia, or Singapore, or Mexico. And they have reached a logical conclusion: something must change.

Opening Foreign Markets. Regulating imports is only half of a tough trade strategy. The other half, of course, is openingup foreign markets to U.S. goods. Here also, the public is very supportive of strong action. Almost nine in ten feels that getting the Japanese, in particular, to open up to U.S. products would be an effective way to help the U.S. trade situation (ABC News 1990).

This view is consistent with a basic economic commitment to a level playing field, rather than any sort of economic withdrawal from world trade.

But leveling the field, voters recognize, requires that their government take a tougher approach in trade negotiations with other nations. In 1990, for example, over three-quarters wanted U.S. trade negotiators to take a "tougher line" with their Japanese counterparts, while only 3 percent said "softer" (ABC News 1990). Dissatisfaction with governmental performance in the trade area is so high that as many people say the U.S. government has not done enough to correct the trade imbalance as say this about the Japanese government (CBS/New York Times 1990)!

Long-Term Strategies. Widespread support for a tough trade stance is by no means the whole story. Just as voters ultimately place responsibility on their own shoulders for America's competitive weakness, they also look to the home front, not abroad, for basic solutions. Table 4 shows the priority given to steps that put the U.S. "house" in order. Fundamentally, the emphasis is on productivity improvements and higher quality American products. Americans apparently want to win the competitiveness battle, not retreat from it.

#long these lines, people want to see a serious domestic strategy for increased American productivity and competitiveness. As part of such a strategy, they support measures like infrastructure development, industry-government cooperation, and support for research and development. However, it should be noted that no evidence of public support exists for the wide range of specific policy proposals typically linked to an economic nationalism program² -- for example, those for a civilian Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency (DARPA) or specific types of managed trade regimes. In part, that reflects a simple lack of familiarity. But the public is also skeptical of technocratic/bureaucratic fixes by themselves -- no matter how "rational" they sound. Thus, such proposals are likely to prove popular only indirectly, to the extent they are perceived as components of an overall program designed to restore U.S. economic strength.

One policy area in particular seems immune to such skepticism, and clearly stands first in the public mind: education and training. When people were asked in an open-ended format what can be done to improve U.S. competitiveness, the winner hands-down was "improve the educational system" (Council on Competitiveness 1991). And, in this same survey, when respondents were offered sixteen specific steps to improve competitiveness,

Americans apparently want to win the competitiveness battle, not retreat from it.

the top three choices were the following: 1) provide more training and retraining for workers; 2) increase standards for teachers and students in public schools; and 3) increase federal funding for elementary, secondary, and vocational schools.

There are two main reasons for the great popularity of this "human capital" aspect of a competitiveness strategy. First, its successful application by U.S. competitors --including, most spectacularly, the Japanese -- lends this strategy plausibility. Second, it builds upon Americans' general commitment to education -- one of our most powerful and enduring policy preferences. Education is the one area of government activity where US. citizens regularly show levels of commitment as high or higher than citizens of other **industri**-alized nations. Americans tend to favor equality of opportunity over equality of result, but, of course, that requires that everyone begin **the** race at the same starting line. This, in turn, means equal educational opportunities for all willing to use them.

Americans believe the U.S. has been displaced as the world's pre-eminent economic power.

A final point: **the** public believes that government has a substantial role to play in pursuing the solutions described above. By two-to-one, respondents in one poll said the idea that "government should play a direct and active role in working with business to promote America's economic competitiveness" was closer to their view than the notion that "we should rely on the private sector and free enterprise system" (Council on Competitiveness 1991).

America's Declining World Position

Beyond the anxieties regarding trade and competitiveness, Americans have had to rethink their nation's fundamental place in the world. Surveys show that Americans believe the U.S. has been displaced as the world's preeminent economic power. When the Times-Mirror asked people which was "the world's leading economic power," almost three-fifths picked Japan while less than three in ten said the United States (Times-Mirror 1989). A more recent survey found an overwhelming 77 percent majority feeling that Japan was ahead of the U.S. "in terms of economic strength and the ability to compete economically in the world" (Council on Competitiveness 1991).

In fact, the 1980s saw a profound transformation in Americans' perceptions of the relative importance of different threats from abroad. As Cold War tensions eased, the Soviet Union receded as a concern in the minds of most citizens, while, at the same time, the evaluation of the threat posed by

TABLE 4 What Would Help Make the U.S. Competitive

(Percent say would help "a great deal")

| U.S. companies more concerned about long-term growth/less about quick profits | 81% |
|---|-----|
| Improve the quality of education at all levels | 79% |
| Improve the quality of U.S. products and services | 70% |
| Everyone work harder to improve productivity | 69% |
| Make it more difficult for foreign products to come in | 45% |
| | |

Source: Opinion Research Corporation 1987.

Today foreign economic threats are of much more concern to people than military ones.

foreign economic competitors grew. Even before the collapse of communism in 1991, the economic power of Japan had come to be seen as constituting more of a national security threat than the military power of the Soviet Union (ABC News 1990).

Our view is that the economic challenge is primary now because it is a real and present danger, while military conflict is only a possible -- and decreasingly probable -- menace. But this does not mean that voters believe economic and military threats are the same thing. Far from it. Americans still want their country to be militarily strong and secure, and they understand that this is distinct from -- even if related to -- economic security. Thus, their primary national security focus could easily change over time.

Nonetheless, we would emphasize that today foreign economic threats are of much more concern to people than military ones, and that this constitutes an extraordinary opinion shift. Americans Talk Security (1987), for example, found more than three-fifths of the public saying that economic power was more important than military power in determining a nation's influence. Such strong views on the primacy of economics could not have been found ten or fifteen years ago.

Foreign Ownership. Voters are very concerned about the increasing foreign ownership of American businesses and assets, which they see as both a threat to U.S. autonomy and a powerful symbol of American economic weakness. Typical of these sentiments was the 70 percent majority who said

Voters are very concerned about the increasing foreign ownership of American businesses and assets.

that foreign investment was a "bad" thing for the U.S. (Times-Mirror 1989). Asked how they feel about Japanese purchases of American office buildings and land, more than seven in ten said that "something about it bothers" them, while only 13 percent thought it was "okay" (CBS/New York Times 1990). In fact, by an even larger 73 to 23 percent margin, they agreed that "If the U.S. government doesn't do something soon, the Japanese will end up owning most of this country" — a rather astonishing proposition.

While the public appears somewhat less concerned about foreign ownership than about trade, support for restricting future investment is even more universal than for import limitations. Moreover, the desire to restrict investment is quite inclusive. When Americans Talk Security (1988) asked people about foreign investment in nine different economic areas, from autos to farmland to banks, the percentage favoring restricting or prohibiting investment never fell below 66 percent (and went as high as 94 percent).

It is important to stress, however, that public support for investment restrictions does not stem from some mindless opposition to all investment. Indeed, the voters make reasonable distinctions among types of investments. For example, in 1988, Roper found that opposition to foreign companies building new plants was 27 percent lower than opposition to foreigners simply buying up U.S. companies and land (U.S. News and World Report 1988). Thus, the public distinguishes between transactions that create jobs and those that simply transfer ownership -- a logical distinction given the widespread concern over jobs.

Still, even the promise of jobs does not overcome their resistance: when Roper told people "foreign companies are building more and more plants in America, providing new jobs for Americans," a 49 percent plurality still thought this was not a good idea (U.S. News and World Report 1988). In part, people may simply not accept the notion that foreign investment will create jobs for America. But that is only part of the story. For many Americans, foreign investment is not only a jobs issue, but also about patriotism and retaining control of their economic destiny.

Reflecting these sentiments, when people were asked why they opposed foreign investment, the most common answer by far was "Americans should own America" (36 percent), followed by concern over "national security" (20 percent), and "loss of economic power and influence" (17 percent) (Times-Mirror 1989). Indeed, a very substantial 45 percent minority even agrees with

the extreme formulation that "the Japanese could bring this country to its knees economically if they wanted to" (ABC News 1990).

Not only do voters fear for U.S. economic autonomy, they also appear to fear for U.S. political autonomy. For example, Louis Harris (1988) found three-quarters agreeing that "increased Japanese economic involvement in the U.S. could someday give the Japanese too much influence over U.S. government policies."

Ross Perot, of course, often speaks to this anxiety over U.S. economic independence with his attacks on foreign lobbying in Washington, especially by former government officials. Although mainstream political leaders and the media largely dismiss his concerns, these data suggest that the issue of foreign influence on government has powerful potential as a populist issue.

A Turn Inward. Another development in post-Cold War public opinion is a dramatic turn inward, away from the rest of the world. As the military threat recedes, Americans want to focus more attention on problems at home, and are very skeptical about devoting attention and resources elsewhere. Surveys consistently show large majorities placing more importance on domestic than military spending. Indeed, a March 1991 Americans Talk Security survey found three-quarters favoring more spending on "economic programs to create jobs and economic growth," but only one-fifth for more on "military spending and national security," just three weeks after the U.S. victory in the Gulf War!

Military spending, however, is not the least popular item in the federal budget. By a large margin, it is foreign aid (Times-Mirror 1989). It is easy to dismiss this as selfishness or national chauvinism, but that is not our assessment. Americans believe that their government spends a great deal of money on other countries, many of which do not appear to share American values. They feel that this generosity has largely gone unappreciated and has been accompanied by -- perhaps even contributed to -- declining respect for America throughout the world.

Americans' turn inward is also motivated, in large part, by their real concern for fellow Americans whom they see hurting in tough economic times. They wonder why money is being sent abroad when homeless people roam the streets of American cities. This seems to us a reasonable query.

Surveys also show tremendous support for the notion that our military allies should begin picking up the tab for their own defense. The fact that these

For many Americans, foreign investment is not only a jobs issue, but also about patriotism and retaining control of their economic destiny.

are often the same countries putting the most competitive pressure on us economically doubtless strengthens the more generic opposition to foreign aid. In one study, almost three-quarters said they favored "asking Western European countries and Japan to take more responsibility for military defense." Only 13 percent thought Japan was contributing enough to the defense of the Pacific region (Times-Mirror 1989).

Does all this represent a revival of old-fashioned American isolationism, previously kept at bay by the demands of fighting the Cold War? We don't believe so. Americans understand that even if they would like to be totally independent -- and a good number probably would -- global economic integration prohibits such an option. What we are seeing, though, is a transformation of historic proportions in the public's priorities. Simply put, they want more attention paid to the "good old USA" (see Table 5).

Americans' tarn inward is motivated by their real concern for fellow Americans whom they see hurting in tough economic times.

TABLE 5 Priorities for the U.S., International vs. Domestic

| The U.S. should mind its own business | <u>Agree</u> | <u>Disagree</u> |
|---|--------------|-----------------|
| internationally and let other countries get along as best they can on their own. | 44% | 53% |
| We shouldn't think so much in international terms but concentrate more on our own national problems and building up our strength and prosperity here at home. | 82% | 17% |
| Source: CNN/USA Today/Gallup 1992. | | |

Of course, most Americans would like to see their country remain a global leader and take care of its own. But if they are convinced they have to choose, it's not even a tough call. "Charity begins at home" is clearly the dominant sentiment today.

Conclusion

We believe that these public sentiments constitute a new political force -- economic nationalism -- which powerfully marries Americans' patriotism to their commitment to economic opportunity. As Robert Reich has written, a successful political philosophy tells a compelling "story," one that makes sense of the world and leads toward a specific set of policy responses.

Economic nationalism entails just such a story: dramatic changes in the world economy threaten America's standard of living, America's leaders have been too focused on fighting the last war, and therefore, new leaders and new strategies are required. The story effectively links the global -- U.S. competitive decline -- and the more personal and experiential -- the alarming lack of good jobs. It provides a fundamental framework within which one can explain and argue for new economic directions.

The economic nationalist impulse is easily -- and often -- caricatured as xenophobia, isolationism, or crude protectionism. But our review of public opinion uncovered little support for this view. Americans are actually reluctant to blame other nations for U.S. economic decline, saying that the causes of trade problems lie more at home than abroad (though not only at home). They want to restore America's economic leadership, not retire from the world stage. And they want to compete aggressively. To be sure, they want foreign markets opened to U.S. goods, and they don't believe Americans should have to compete for jobs with people who earn four dollars a day. But give them a level playing field, and they are ready to suit up and play.

Finally, economic nationalism is not in any simple sense a "liberal" or "conservative" set of ideas. As with populism, no particular political tradition has a monopoly claim on it. Last year we heard variants of it from presidential candidates of both parties — not to mention a very prominent independent candidate. We cannot say whether economic nationalism will, in the end, primarily boost the fortunes of liberals or conservatives, Democrats or Republicans. Political leadership will thus be critical in determining where the economic nationalist impulse takes America. It is to this very question of the politics of economic nationalism that we now turn our attention.

The Politics of Economic Nationalism

As we have seen, the American people have become deeply concerned about U.S. competitiveness and anxious about their economic future. Yet economic nationalism has emerged only recently as a significant political force and still has a deceptively low political profile. This has led some to severely underestimate the electoral significance of economic nationalism.

In fact, according to political pundits and strategists, economic nationalism has already risen -- and fallen -- on several occasions since the mid-

We cannot say
whether economic
nationalism will, in
the end, primarily
boost the fortunes of
liberals or
conservatives,
Democrats or
Republicans.

1980s. Every election year, its transformative power is predicted in the spring, and its strategic impotence proclaimed the following winter. But underneath this roller coaster of commentary, we can discern a generally increasing prominence to these issues. Each year, the number of politicians talking about the "global economy," "taking care of our own," and "investing in America," increases. And, with the recession of 1990-92 and the elections of 1992, economic nationalism has come to the political foreground. Today it is in the process of reshaping our national political coalitions.

With the recession of 1990-92 and the elections of 1992, economic nationalism has come to the political foreground.

The 1980s: Unrealized Potential

Despite widespread recognition as far back as the early 1980s that the U.S. faced serious competitive challenges, the issue had curiously little impact on national-level politics throughout most of the decade. Why was America's competitive decline so slow to become a major political issue? We believe that political leadership was the missing ingredient. From both sides of the political aisle came confusing analyses and proposals. Often, there was just silence.

But international economics is far too complex, and far too removed from the daily experience of most people, to emerge as a powerful issue with this lack of elite leadership. In fact, the public's ability to grope its way toward a fairly sophisticated understanding of these critical problems (see previous section), largely on its own, is rather impressive. In this area, the public has consistently had to lead its "leaders."

We can see the results of this leadership vacuum if we examine how the public has understood economic nationalism in partisan and ideological terms. For example, surveys give mixed results on the question of which political party has been regarded as better on questions of trade and competitiveness -- but mixed in a consistent pattern. Specifically, the results have depended a great deal on the precise question wording, and whether the wording tapped a traditional strength of one of the parties.

Consider the figures in Table 6. They suggest that voters, when considering trade and competitiveness issues, have tended to trust Democrats to care about people (and their jobs), but have trusted Republicans in the area of economic management. ³ Although the economic events of 1990-92 narrowed the Republican edge on **competitiveness**⁴ and widened the Democratic lead on jobs, the basic pattern held steady.

TABLE 6
Which Political Party would do a Better Job?
Jobs and Competitiveness

(Percentages)

| Protecting U.S. Jobs | Republicans_ | <u>Democrats</u> |
|---|----------------|------------------|
| 1990 1992 | 3 0 % 3 0 % | 4 0 % 4 9 % |
| Making America Comnetitive in World Economy | | |
| 1990 1992 | 4 1 % 4 1 % | 2 5 % 3 8 % |
| Source: Times-Mirror 1990; 1992. | | |

The other relevant opinion dimension is foreign affairs, where Republicans -- especially under the Bush presidency -- had a clear edge. If aquestion included the word "foreign," the Republicans were boosted. A Gallup survey for CNN/USA Today nicely illustrates this domestic/foreign pattern (see Table 7, next page). When the two pro-GOP words were combined in one question -- which party is better able to deal with "foreign economic competition" -- the Republicans had a particularly lopsided 50 to 2 1 percent edge (CBS/New York Times 1991).

The polls appear to show, then, that the Republicans are favored on the issues of foreign trade and American competitiveness (though the recession weakened their position). But this advantage simply reflects, in large part, prior GOP advantages on prosperity and foreign policy. Indeed, what these data really indicate is that *trade and competitiveness have not had an independent partisan identification*. That is, unlike jobs, foreign policy, or economic management, the public did not tend to link the trade and competitiveness issue with a particular political party.

Consistent with this lack of a partisan link, the evidence indicates that the public has been largely unable to distinguish the positions of the parties on these issues. One survey found just a little over half (56 percent) able to say which party was tougher with countries that unfairly restrict the sale of American products, with Republicans edging out the Democrats 32 to 24 percent (Democrats for the '90s 1990). The same lack of clarity has affected

Trade and competitiveness have not had an independent partisan identification.

TABLE 7
Which Party Would Do a Better Job?:
Health Care, Unemployment, Trade, and Foreign Affairs

| | <u>Republican</u> | <u>Democrat</u> |
|--------------------|-------------------|-----------------|
| Health care policy | 27% | 60% |
| Unemployment | 30% | 5 5 % |
| Foreign Trade | 5 2 % | 32% |
| Foreign Affairs | 5 7 % | 28% |

The public has been largely unable to distinguish the positions of the parties on [economic nationalist] issues.

Source: CNN/USA Today 1992.

assessments of presidential performance. One survey found voters were as likely to think President Bush favored increased taxes on goods from Mexico (38 percent) as opposed them (40 percent), despite his strong support for a Free Trade treaty with that country (Times-Mirror 1991).

Voters also have had difficulty placing trade-related issues in ideological terms, though if anything tough trade views seem to be associated with conservatism. For example, in a 1988 post-election survey conducted by Stan Greenberg and Celinda Lake, respondents identified "enforcing tough trade laws against foreign countries" as a conservative (46 percent) rather than liberal (29 percent) position. The authors summarized their findings this way: "Voters have a difficult time placing tough trade policies on the ideological spectrum...economic nationalist messages remain ideologically unresolved and a source of opportunity, if Democrats seize the initiative" (The Analysis Group/Greenberg Lake 1988). It was not until four years later that the Democrats -- with Greenberg's help -- even began to take advantage of this opportunity.

At the congressional level, however, the 1980s did see trade and competitiveness issues playing some role. One study found many voters -- especially those with tough-on-trade views -- saying they would "probably not" or "definitely not" vote for acongressional candidate who disagreed with their position on trade (Policy and Opinion Report 1986). Congresspeople were (and are) quite attentive to trade issues that impact their districts, being careful not to get caught on the "wrong" side of them where local industries -- and jobs -- are affected.

However, this very attentiveness obscures, rather than highlights, partisan identification on trade issues. Representatives from both parties try to position themselves as "pro-jobs" -- Democrats and Republicans are both protectionists when it comes to the home district. It is only on more general trade legislation, affecting no particular industry -- and where voters are less likely to pay close attention -- that partisan voting patterns have emerged (Shoch forthcoming). People have therefore had a difficult time seeing systematic differences on trade between the parties. Only articulated differences at the presidential level of politics, by one or both parties, are likely to give voters meaningful partisan choices on these issues.

Here we have the political equivalent of what economists call "market failure": the demand was evident for economic nationalism, but no one wanted to supply it. Why was there so little interest by presidential candidates in these issues? The Republicans' failure to articulate such themes seems relatively unsurprising. To begin with, the GOP had evidenced a deep ideological commitment to free trade. Moreover, Republican administrations regardless of their culpability — had presided over the steepest period of American competitive decline. Finally, they were winning elections without it. All this militated against a stronger economic nationalist stance by the Republicans.

The long Democratic silence on these themes is more puzzling, given their status as an "out" party in need of attractive messages. Much of the answer lies in the enormous gap between elite and mass opinion on trade. Polls which have measured the views of both the general public and "opinion leaders" consistently find the former favoring much tougher trade positions. A 1990 Gallup poll, for example, recorded 54 percent of the public in favor of trade tariffs, but only 33 percent of an elite sample agreed (Chicago Council on Foreign Relations 1991). Democratic leaders simply shared many of the same free-trade ideological assumptions, rooted in traditional economic theory, with their Republican counterparts.

This elite consensus also meant that any Democratic politician who broke ranks on these issues was likely to face the prospect of massive criticism from policy "experts" and the press. A 1987 study of 46 of the nation's large newspapers (*UAW Ammo* 1987), for example, found that 45 of them -- or 98 percent -- had editorially opposed the tough-on-trade Gephardt Amendment (the other paper took no position). In addition, many financial contributors

The demand was evident for economic nationalism, but no one wanted to supply it.

to Democratic politicians had strong free-trade priorities. Together, these were powerful deterrents to wandering off the free-trade ranch.

This lack of attention to economic nationalist themes became self-reinforcing. Because there was not a clear partisan profile to the issues, voters had no "natural" cues to respond to and so salience remained low. Candidates then saw no electoral incentive to risk elite criticism by taking tougher stances.

And so, even as late as the 1988 presidential election, when polls clearly showed the strength of economic nationalist sentiments, the direct political impact was small. Voters who cited "foreign competition" as a concern (12 percent of voters) went for Bush 54 to 45 percent over Dukakis -- no different from the overall electorate (ABC News 1988). But that should not surprise us -- Michael Dukakis made no significant attempt in his campaign to exploit economic nationalism. Its potential thus remained unfulfilled.

The Gephardt campaign actually prefigured the power of economic nationalism as a political issue.

From Gephardt to Perot: Economic Nationalism Emerges

The potential was there, however, even in the relatively sunny economic climate of 1988. That was demonstrated by Dick Gephardt's candidacy in the Democratic primary campaign. Ironically, Gephardt's campaign has been widely seen as a demonstration of the limited appeal of economic nationalism. A fair appraisal of Gephardt's rise and fall suggests this is a serious misinterpretation. In fact, we can now see that the Gephardt campaign actually prefigured the power of economic nationalism as a political issue.

What is now forgotten is that Gephardt emerged from the obscurity of the House of Representatives as a major presidential candidate largely because of the strong appeal of his trade-centered message. His famous "\$48,000 Hyundai" ad galvanized support for his fledgling candidacy. He offered a populist message -- "It's your fight too" -- that proved especially powerful with working-class Democrats.

Gephardt's campaign ended on Super Tuesday when he was defeated across the South by Tennessee's Albert Gore. His loss cannot be traced to any unpopularity of economic nationalism, however. On the contrary, Gore won because he *had taken overmuch of Gephardt 's message*. Moreover, Gephardt had trouble competing in the multiple primaries that day because he was starved for funds. The elite resistance to economic nationalism long feared by Democratic candidates had indeed come into play.

To be sure, Gephardt's rather crude protectionist message had less than universal appeal. As Ethel Klein, a former Gephardt advisor, put it in *The New* York *Times* that year: "By focusing narrowly on trade, Rep. Gephardt misses the larger issue of the responsibilities of government in a global economy" (March 21, 1988). But to see his defeat as a repudiation of economic nationalism in general is a serious misreading of the history — one that he personally rejects as well. The Gephardt campaign, far from demonstrating a lack of political viability for economic nationalism, prefigured the political potential of these themes under the right circumstances.

These circumstances were provided by the recession of 1990-92. Though a relatively mild recession as measured by traditional economic indicators, it tapped into and **crystalized** longstanding anxieties about the country's fundamental economic health. Polling by Gallup in 1992 found as much as 84 percent of the public "dissatisfied with the way things are going in the United States," the highest since 1979 and far greater than a recession of that severity would normally produce. One survey recorded well over half (55 percent) saying that the U.S. economy "needs a complete overhaul," while 41 percent thought it "is fundamentally sound but needs minor changes" (CNN/USA Today 1992a). Majority support for such a radical sentiment indicated the depth of Americans' fear for their economic future.

A leading indicator of this change was Harris Wofford's 199 1 senatorial campaign in Pennsylvania. Wofford presented himself as a tough liberal, using the central theme "It's time to take care of our own." Much attention has been paid to Wofford's embrace of the health care issue, and it was indeed part of his appeal. But he also stressed his opposition to the Fast-Track Authorization for NAFTA -- saying the White House was putting American jobs "on a fast track to Mexico." Most observers credited this with an important role in his upset victory over Richard Thomburgh.

In the 1992 presidential primary campaigns this trend accelerated. Tom Hat-kin announced "I'm proud of being accused of being a protectionist!" Doug Wilder's slogan was "Put America First." Paul Tsongas called for "economic patriotism." On the other side, Pat Buchanan assailed immigration, George Bush's deference to the Japanese, and the NAFTA treaty.

Media accounts stressed that "free traders" Paul Tsongas and Bill Clinton emerged from New Hampshire as the leading candidates. But more striking is the extent to which all of them basically told the same economic

Wofford stressed his opposition to the Fast-Track Authorization for NAFTA.

nationalist story. For example, Tsongas was probably the least "protectionist" Democrat, but he stressed American competitiveness as a theme more than any other candidate. Bill Clinton, for his part, said "If you're sick and tired of seeing your country on the defensive...and if you think your country can compete and win again, then I'm your candidate."

There are in fact two basic versions of economic nationalism. The first type -- which we call "soft" economic nationalism -- focuses on domestic investment and national planning. Its concerns lie chiefly in the realm of the domestic economy. "Hard' economic nationalism, on the other hand, has a more explicit anti-foreign dominance thrust. It emphasizes trade toughness, confronting the competition, and limiting foreign influence. Clinton and Tsongas both generally articulated a soft version of the message, and so many analysts failed to see their economic nationalism.

But both sentiments are part of the public's overall economic nationalist outlook, and both drive existing majority views on trade and competitiveness issues. Thus, the 1992 election can be properly viewed as the election that finally brought both components of economic nationalism into national-level politics. Indeed, in the general election that followed, Bill Clinton and Ross Perot gave voters a choice between the two different visions of economic nationalism. Only the big loser in the election, George Bush, steered clear of these themes entirely.

"Investment" -- in the nation's people and economy -- was the most used word in Clinton's vocabulary. And the goal of the investment was to make America competitive again. He also added a couple of "harder" elements: ending tax breaks for companies that export jobs and cracking down on tax avoidance by foreign corporations. But fundamentally, Clinton continued to offer his "soft" version of economic nationalism.

There was nothing soft about Perot's message, though. While they received less attention than his other stances, Perot openly espoused a strongly nationalist set of views on trade and competitiveness. Some of Perot's biggest applause lines in the televised debates -- both as measured in the studio and among viewers in the home -- were those that bluntly asserted the need to limit the influence of foreign lobbyists and take a tougher U.S. trade stance. Particularly memorable was his prediction, were NAFTA to be approved, of a "giant sucking sound" as U.S. jobs moved to Mexico.

The 1992 election can be properly viewed as the election that finally brought economic nationalism into national-level politics.

The main 1992 exit poll (Voter Research and Surveys 1992) confirmed that Clinton and Perot voters were in agreement with their candidates on these issues. Voters were asked "Overall, would you say U.S. trade with other countries creates more jobs for the U.S., loses more jobs for the U.S., or has no effect on U.S. jobs?" Predictably, Bush voters were bullish on trade, saying by a 56 to 27 percent margin that trade created more jobs. In contrast, the Clinton voters believed, by a 49 to 35 percent margin, that more jobs were being lost. Significantly, Perot voters were not in between these two camps, as they were on many other issues. Instead, they were just as strong as the Clinton voters in their belief that trade lost, not gained, jobs (also 49 to 35 percent). The same basic pattern was observed on separate trade-related questions asked in the Michigan and Texas state exit polls.

When the campaign opened in September, 62 percent of voters told Gallup they were more afraid of electing a president who would not protect them from foreign competition than one who was too protectionist. On November 3,62 percent voted for Clinton and Perot. Economic nationalism had arrived.

Shifting Political Coalitions

Political competition always involves, by definition, a struggle to win over swing voters -- voters without a strong partisan anchor. Significantly, our research shows widespread agreement between swing voters and core Democratic voters on economic nationalism.

For example, factor analyses⁷ of public views on trade and competitiveness generally show two distinct attitudinal dimensions, parallel to what we have called "soft" and "hard" economic nationalism*: (1) a sense that the U.S. should improve lagging areas like education, infrastructure, productivity and the living standards of the middle class (soft); and (2) a sense that the U.S. is being dominated by foreign competitors and should fight back, especially on the trade front (hard). Our analysis of post- 1988 election polls found that both swing⁹ voters and core **Democratic**¹⁰ voters ranked highly on each of these dimensions. And we found the same story in 1992 election data: swing voters and core Clinton voters tended to agree on issues like opposing NAFTA and the importance of protecting American workers and businesses from foreign competition.

Our research shows widespread. agreement between swing voters and core Democratic voters on economic nationalism.

Democrats could enhance their current appeal among swing voters with an economic nationalism that gives full play to the public's militancy on trade issues.

Interestingly, to the extent swing voters and core Democratic voters tended to differ at all on economic nationalism, it was that swing voters were somewhat "harder" or more nationalistic in their views, while Democratic voters were "softer" or more investment-focused. This is important because nationalism has been a key component of the GOP's political appeal to swing voters. A general review of 1988 post-election polling, for example, indicates that nationalism, broadly defined to include issues from military security to the Pledge of Allegiance, helped move many of these voters into the Republican column. All this suggests that the Democrats could enhance their current appeal among swing voters, and potentially counter Republican influence, with an economic nationalism that gives full play to the public's militancy on trade issues.

Looking to the long term, economic nationalism's greatest impact may be opening the door to a new political coalition supportive of public interventions into the marketplace. Because of its nationalist appeal, Democrats may find it offers a powerful framework for explaining and promoting the kind of activist government they favor. Indeed, given Americans' longstanding ideological resistance to government intervention, it generally takes great national threats -- whether the Great Depression, the Nazis, or Sputnik -- to produce opportunities for dramatic policy innovations. One result of America's competitive decline may be to provide Democrats with just such a historic opportunity.

The Future of Economic Nationalism

Economic nationalism is here to stay. Its recent emergence as a political issue, combined with its deep roots in American public opinion, assures this. The central question now is not whether -- but how -- economic nationalism will affect American politics in the coming years. Here we venture a few thoughts on that question, concentrating on the political struggle for the Perot voters and the current efforts to ratify the NAFTA treaty.

The Fight for the Perot Voters

In the wake of the 1992 election, the political world looks quite different. The Republican presidential coalition that had governed for a quarter century lies in ruins. And, with Democrats in the White House, programs that would have been unthinkable a year ago are now on the agenda.

At the same time, the Democrats have a problem. Clinton's presidential victory was relatively weak -- at 43 percent, Democratic support was actually less than in 1988 -- and does not indicate the emergence of a dominant Democratic coalition. If they hope to succeed in both policy and political terms, the Democrats must forge such a new coalition in the next four years --just as Nixon, who also got 43 percent of the vote, did in 1968-1972.

In this situation, it is no secret which "swing" voters the two parties will be fighting for. The 19 percent of the electorate that voted for Ross Perot was largely responsible for the dramatic erosion in Republican support (one of the largest drops for an incumbent President in U.S. history). If the Democrats can capture this group, they will hang onto the White House easily in 1996. But if the Republicans succeed in capturing this group's loyalty, Clinton will be a one-term president. As Ross Perot himself might put it: "It's that simple."

The Democrats. One possible Democratic strategy for appealing to Perot voters is to tackle the federal budget deficit. When voters were asked in the 1992 national exit poll to name the one or two issues that mattered most to their vote, 42 percent of Perot voters named the federal budget deficit, far more than either Clinton voters (18 percent) or Bush voters (15 percent) (Voter Research and Surveys 1992). This strong result is consistent with Perot's emphasis on the deficit issue during — and since — the campaign. This line of thought may be one reason why the Clinton administration has so strenuously emphasized the deficit reduction bona fides of their budget plan.

It seems unlikely that deficit reduction alone will solve the political riddle of the Perot voters. For one thing, it will be hard to satisfy Perot, who has criticized Clinton's economic plan for adding -- even if all goes as planned -- one trillion dollars to the national debt. Furthermore, while deficit reduction does provide some justification for increasing taxes, it provides no rationale for the new spending (\$170 billion over four years) so integral to Clinton's plans. If deficit reduction is the goal, the skeptical Perot and many of his supporters wonder, why is not Clinton forsaking new spending instead of raising taxes?

This suggests the fundamental problem: deficit reduction, however attractive to Perot voters, and however desirable on other grounds, does not constitute a justification for activist government and the spending (however careful and "entrepreneurial") to which it is inevitably linked. It therefore

It seems unlikely that de&it reduction alone will solve the political riddle of the Perot voters.

follows that Perot voters will need more than the deficit issue to convince them that the spending initiatives of the Clinton administration are truly justified.

Now, it is true that Clinton's most direct justification for new spending and programs uses the language of economic nationalism to defend these initiatives, calling them "public investment" needed for Americans to be globally competitive. And, as we have noted, swing voters (and the general public) are very supportive of the general idea of domestic investment. Domestic investment as a series of government programs, however, is a harder sell and must overcome serious resistance among swing voters.

Domestic investment
as a series of
government
programs is a
hard sell and
must overcome
serious resistance
among swing voters.

This is because many of these voters have been supporting the Republicans -- or, more recently, Ross Perot -- precisely because they are suspicious of government programs and unconvinced they will benefit from them. We can see this in a key finding from the 1992 exit poll. Voters were asked, "Would you rather have government provide more services but cost more in taxes, or government cost less in taxes but provide fewer services?" Clinton voters, not surprisingly, called for the government to provide more (55 to 36 percent). And Bush voters predictably endorsed the concept of a government that provided less and taxed less (72 percent to 26 percent). But, the finding for Perot voters was surprising and quite striking: they were only marginally less supportive than the Bush voters of a government that provided and taxed less (66 percent to 26 percent). In other words, on this critical issue, Perot voters look like Bush voters and unlike Clinton voters.

Overcoming this dilemma will be a key problem for a Democratic administration that intends to both provide more and tax more. Appealing more openly to Perot voters' nationalism may provide part of the Democrats' answer. Recall that Perot and Clinton voters had similarly critical attitudes toward foreign trade (see above) -- even though it was candidate Perot, not candidate Clinton, that articulated this sentiment. This suggests that uniting both strands of economic nationalism -- i.e., both the "soft" (economic investment) and the "hard" (nationalist) -- would work to the Democrats' advantage among swing voters without alienating their base.

Additional supporting evidence from the 1992 Michigan exit poll is worth citing here. Voters in Michigan who said that the Free Trade Agreement with Mexico was important to their vote (22 percent of the electorate) gave Perot considerably more support than other voters. And among Perot voters, those who cited the treaty named Clinton as their second

choice by better than two-to-one, while other Perot voters split evenly between Clinton and Bush. Thus, those Perot voters most "available" to the Democrats subscribe to "hard' economic nationalist views.

A "harder" version of economic nationalism, then, is a possible way to sell activist government to skeptical Perot voters. If it is truly desirable to stand up to America's trading partners, preserve American jobs, help U.S. businesses meet the foreign competition, build up the infrastructure, and train American workers, then government programs and at least some new spending would appear to be necessary. This contrasts with the deficit reduction issue, which has no intrinsic connection to activist government and may even undermine it. It also contrasts with the deficit reduction issue in that populist sentiments are directed against foreign competitors and unpatriotic businesses rather than the government itself.

Over the first six months of his presidency, however, President Clinton has developed an ambiguous profile on trade issues, at times celebrating free trade, at other times sternly denouncing U.S. trading partners. On the critical issue of NAFTA, for example, Clinton formally supports the unpopular treaty while also calling for additional labor and environmental agreements — a stance with little appeal to Perot voters. It therefore came as little surprise that a July 1993 poll (after the Tokyo G7 meetings) found that only a meager 20 percent of Americans (23 percent of Perot voters) believed Clinton to be "tougher" on trade that George Bush (CNN/USA Today 1993c). Contrast that with the strong 58 percent majority (and 71 percent of Perot voters) who felt Clinton should take a tougher stance than Bush (only 2 percent said "softer") (CNN/USA Today 1993b).

To date, Clinton has not developed a strong public image on trade. Economic nationalism remains a potential bridge between the president and the Perot voters, but one that has not yet been built.

The GOP. The Republican pitch to Perot voters will center mostly on deficit reduction and attacks on government spending. However, despite their track record of hostility toward economic nationalism, Republicans may find this additional route to the Perot voters impossible to resist. After all, nothing in our research suggests a successful message along these lines can only be promulgated by the Democrats. Indeed, the Republicans' nationalist and "toughness" credentials, as we explained earlier, have given them better ratings than the Democrats on trade toughness and economic competitiveness

A "harder" version of economic nationalism is a possible way to sell activist government to skeptical Perot voters.

in the recent past (though some aspects of this are currently changing). The Republicans' problem, of course, is that the very idea of an economic nationalist program goes against the grain of the pro-free trade, anti-activist government ideology that currently dominates the party. But the GOP has proven capable of adapting their ideology for electoral success in the past and may again in the future.¹¹

If they did move in this direction, it seems likely they would choose to

If they did move in this direction, it seems likely they would choose to emphasize the nationalist aspect of these issues, since nationalism is an area of residual strength for them, and would be easy to embrace rhetorically. Indeed, given the Republican predilection for political issues that highlight racial division, the nationalist rhetoric might be quite strident -- perhaps echoing the nativism espoused by Pat Buchanan in the 1992 Republican primaries. An anti-immigration thrust is one logical possibility here.

The situation, in short, is fluid. Since the issue of economic nationalism has not been fully captured by any one political party or tendency, the ultimate political impact of the issue could go in any of the different directions outlined above. Which direction this ultimately becomes will be a contested process, with no guaranteed outcome. The stakes could be high: whether the Clinton administration marks the beginning of a new period of activist government; or a one-term interregnum between the Reagan-Bush years and a political future that weds hostility to government to hostility to foreigners.

The NAFTA Treaty

The coming year should see public debate over ratification of the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) with Mexico, negotiated by the Bush administration and supported by President Clinton. NAFTA advocates include prominent leaders of both political parties, virtually every news organization in America, almost all economists — essentially every opinion-making segment of society. However, there is one dissenter from this far-reaching consensus: the American public.

Public opinion polls conducted over the past two years have consistently found more Americans opposing the treaty than favoring it. Furthermore, opposition appears to be growing, as the most recent surveys show the largest margins:

Two 1991 surveys found pluralities of 47 to 32 percent (NBC/Wall Street Journal) and 50 to 41 percent (ABC/Washington Post) believing

Despite their track record of hostility toward economic nationalism, Republicans may find this additional route to the Perot voters impossible to resist.

that free trade with Mexico would cost the U.S. jobs, rather than help the economy.

- Respondents in a July 1992 survey said by 2-to-1 that free trade with Mexico was a "bad" rather than a "good" idea (CBS/New York Times 1992).
- Gallup registered opposition to NAFTA at 57 to 33 percent in September 1992, rising to a 63 to 3 1 percent margin (same question wording) in March 1993, and to 65 to 28 percent in June 1993 (CNN/USA Today 1992a, 1993a, 1993c).

Significantly, the most recent Gallup poll found that opposition was especially strong -- 73 to 21 percent -- among Perot voters.'*

Voters' skepticism about NAFTA is driven by one fundamental concern: jobs. Always a critical concern for the public, in today's economy jobs is the preeminent issue. NAFTA advocates have implicitly acknowledged as much by trying to sell the treaty as a job creator, rather than making the traditional free-trade appeal to consumers' interests in lower priced goods. They emphasize the extent to which the treaty ostensibly opens foreign markets to American goods, a popular goal.

However, voters do not buy this argument. Only 16 percent of the public believes NAFTA will result in more jobs for the U.S. (NBC/Wall Street Journal 1992). As we have seen, Americans see trade imbalances as being caused primarily by foreign goods being cheaper than U.S. goods, a gap generated primarily by wage differentials. Mexico is of course a very low-wage country, a fact well understood by the voters. So free trade is seen as inherently to America's disadvantage. It will be very hard to convince them that poor Mexicans could ever buy enough American products to create a net job advantage for the U.S. Moreover, voters figure that many American companies will be tempted to locate new jobs across the border, where they can pay wages one-tenth the American level. The treaty covers some 2,000 pages, but for voters it boils down to two words: "goodbye jobs."

The other problem proponents face is deep doubt about whether American leaders will act to protect their interests. People are very critical of the government's past trade negotiations, so any accusations that the proposed treaty does not sufficiently protect American jobs are likely to seem plausible. The most recent
Gallup poll found
that opposition [to
NAFTA] was
especially strong -73 to 21 percent -among Perot voters.

The public's opposition to NAFTA as of now remains rather passive -- people are not actively angry about it. In fact, most Americans still know very little about the proposed agreement. But it would be a mistake to think this represents opportunity for NAFTA proponents -- more likely, it represents just the opposite. So far, the more the public has learned, the less it supports the treaty. In addition, majority opposition has developed even in the absence of any visible and credible criticism at the leadership level.

The more the public has learned [about NAFTA], the less it supports the treaty.

Of course, if no nationally credible opposition develops, the public may never develop strong views on the issue, despite their instinctively negative attitudes. The treaty could then certainly be ratified. But if a serious national debate takes place, strong public opposition might very well be mobilized. The opposition of even a few respected senators -- or someone of the stature of Ross Perot -- could probably galvanize active public opposition. The tinder is there: it remains to be seen if a match is struck.

Endnotes

- 1. A considerably more detailed summary of the public opinion data we looked at is contained in a separate "Data and Technical Appendix." This document is available upon request from the authors.
- 2. See Tyson (1990), Kuttner (1991, 1992), and Galbraith (1991) for useful discussions of many of these policy proposals.
- 3. Though note that the political changes of 1992-93 have completely wiped out -- for the time being -- the absolute Republican advantage in the realm of economic management. But the GOP continues to fare relatively better on the issue of general economic management ability than on the specific issue of jobs.
- 4. It is likely that a more recent party job rating on competitiveness than the one we have (January 1992) would show the Republican edge on competitiveness completely eliminated. The point, however, is not the absolute, but the relative, advantage Republicans have had on this issue.
- 5. The basic pattern shown in Table 8 continued to obtain, even after the Republican defeat in November of 1992. Voters preferred the Republicans on foreign trade and foreign affairs, while preferring the Democrats on health care and unemployment.
- 6. The Republican Party still had the lead on dealing with "foreign economic competition" in September 1992 (NBC/Wall Street Journal), despite the tremendous beating the Bush campaign had been taking on economic issues.
- 7. See Data and Technical Appendix (available upon request from the authors) for details of factor analyses, including which survey questions were analyzed and which questions loaded on which factor.
- 8. We are indebted to Stanley Greenberg (1990) for the initial formulation of this dichotomy.
- 9. We defined swing voters as Bush Democrats and Bush independents. Bush Democrats, in turn, were defined as voters who voted for Bush in 1988, but who identified themselves, at the time a particular survey was done, as Democrats or leaning toward the Democrats. Bush independents were defined as voters who voted for Bush in 1988, but had no partisan affiliation (i.e., did not identify

with, or lean towards, either party) at the time of the survey.

- 10. Self-reported Dukakis voters.
- 11. See Edsall (1991) for a good discussion of how Republican ideology has evolved--and successfully evolved--to meet new conditions in the last thirty years.
- 12. Two publicly available polls appear to show lower opposition to NAFTA:

A Yankelovich question (for CNN/Time) recorded plurality (but not majority) support twice in 1992. However, it taps into generic positive feelings about "free trade" without giving respondents any corresponding negatives about the treaty: "Do you favor or oppose the free trade agreement between the United States and Mexico that would eliminate all trade barriers between those two countries?" Furthermore, by mid-1993 even this question was returning plurality *opposition* to NAFTA, with Perot voters overwhelmingly opposed (CNN/Time 1993).

The CBS/New York Times poll reported in July 1993 that voters were evenly divided on NAFTA (The New York Times July 12, 1993, p. 1). However, only those respondents who said they had heard or read something "about the recent proposal to create something called a 'North American free trade zone' composed of Canada, the United States and Mexico' were asked their view on the treaty. Even leaving aside this awkward description of what is popularly known as a free trade agreement with Mexico, this a very misleading methodology. Better-educated Americans routinely express disproportionately free-trade views, and these are precisely the same people who follow issues like NAFTA in the news. This finding does not in any way contradict findings of 2: 1 opposition among all Americans. Indeed, an even split among the best-informed 5 1 percent of Americans spells deep trouble for the treaty. This poll does suggest that knowledge of the treaty is still limited, but we argue, opposition has grown as people have learned more.

Bibliography

Dionne, E. J. Why Americans Hate Politics. New York: Simon and Schuster, 1991.

Edsall, T.B. *Chain Reaction. New* York: Norton, 1991.

Galbraith, J. K. "A New Picture of the American Economy." *The American Prospect, No. 7,* Fall 1991.

Greenberg, S. "Looking Toward '88: The Politics of American Identity." *World Policy Journal*, Fall 1987, pp. 695-722.

Greenberg, S. "Towards a Democratic Economics." Washington, DC: Greenberg-Lake, 1990.

Greeberg-Lake. "Peace Dividend." Washington, DC: Greenberg-Lake, 1991.

Keith, B.E., D.B. Magleby, C.N. Nelson, E. Orr, M.C. Westlye, and R.E. Wolfinger. "The Partisan Affinities of Independent Leaners." *British Journal of Political Science*, Vol. 16, 1986, pp. 155-84.

Klein, Ethel. "The **No.** 1 Issue in '88." The New York Times, March 21, 1988.

Kuttner, R. *The End of Laissez-Faire. New* York: Knopf, 1991.

Kuttner, R. "An Economics for Democrats." The American Prospect, No. 8, Winter, 1992.

Levinson, M. Beyond Free Markets: The Revival of Activist Economics. Lexington, MA: Lexington Books, 1988.

Shoch, James. "Party Competition, Divided Government, and the Politics of Economic Nationalism." Ph.D. dissertation, MIT Political Science Department, 1993 (unpublished).

Teixeira, Ruy A. **The** Disappearing American **Voter.** Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, 1992.

Tyson, L. "Managed Trade." In C. Schultze and R. Lawrence, eds., *Trade in the* 1990's. Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution, 1990.

UAW Ammo. "Are Editors Liberal?" November 1987.

Yankelovich, D. "The Competitiveness Conundrum." **The American Enterprise**, September-October 1990, pp. 43-51.

Surveys

ABC News. 1988. National exit poll of presidential election voters.

ABC News. 1990. March 13-15, 1990.

ABC/Washington Post. 1989. February 10-14, 1989.

ABC/Washington Post. 1990. January 11-16, 1990.

ABC/Washington Post. 1991. March 1-4, 1991.

American National Election Studies. 1960, 1964, 1968, 1972, 1976, 1980, 1984, 1988. "Pre/Post Election Studies." Ann Arbor, MI: Center for Political Studies.

Americans Talk Security. 1987. #4.

Americans Talk Security. 1988. #10/1 1.

Americans Talk Security. 1991. "The New World Order--What the Peace Should Be." March 19-24, 1991. Market Strategies and Greenberg/Lake.

The Analysis Group/Greenberg-Lake. 1988. November 4, 1988.

CBS/New York Times. 1985. July 16-21, 1985.

CBS/New York Times. 1990. June 5-8, 1990.

CBS/New York Times. 1992. July 1992.

Chicago Council on Foreign Relations. 199 1. "American Public Opinion and U.S. Foreign Policy 1991." October 23-November 15, 1990. The Gallup Organization.

CNN/Time. 1992. January 30, 1992. Yankelovich, Clancy, Shulman.

CNN/USA Today. 1992a. January 6-9, 1992. The Gallup Organization.

CNN/USA Today. 1992b. September 1 1-15, 1992. Gallup Organization.

CNN/USA Today. 1993a. March 29-31, 1993. Gallup Organization.

CNN/USA Today. 1993b. June 29-30, 1993. Gallup Organization.

CNNAJSA Today. 1993c. July 9-1 1, 1993. Gallup Organization.

Council on Competitiveness. 1991. September 6-10, 1991. Peter D. Hart Research Associates and American Viewpoint.

Democrats for the '90s. "Democrats for the '90s." Washington, DC: Greenberg-Lake/Garin-Hart, 1990.

Gallup Organization. 1991. May 1991.

Gallup Organization. 1992. June 12- 14, 1992.

Harris Poll. 1988. November 11-14, 1988. Louis Harris and Associates.

Los Angeles Times. July 4-8, 1982; February 4-9, 1984; July 5-10, 1988; January 8-12, 1991.

NBC/Wall Street Journal. 1991. May 10-14, 1991.

NBC/Wall Street Journal. 1992. September 12-15, 1992.

Newsweek. 1987. April 29-30, 1987. The Gallup Organization.

Opinion Research Corporation. 1987. August 14-17, 1987.

Overseas Development Council. 1972. October 12-22, 1972. Peter D. Hart Research Associates.

The Policy and Opinion Report. 1986. March 14-21, 1986. Matthew Greenwald and Associates.

Times-Mirror. 1988. May 13-22, 1988. The Gallup Organization.

Times-Mirror. 1989. "The People, Press, and Economics." January 27-February 5, 1989. The Gallup Organization.

Times-Mirror. 1990. May 1-31, 1990. Princeton Survey Research Associates.

Times-Mirror. 1991. May 16-19, 1991. Princeton Survey Research Associates.

Times-Mirror. 1992. "Campaign '92: The Politics of the Economy." January 3-7, 1992.

U.S. News & World Report. 1987. January 19-21, 1987. Roper Organization.

U.S. News & World Report. 1988. March 30-31, 1988. Roper Organization.

Voter Research and Surveys. 1992. National exit poll of presidential election day voters.

World Policy Institute. 1989. "Defining National Priorities." Washington, DC: Greenberg-Lake.

Economic Policy Institute Publications Recent Releases

All orders for Economic Policy Institute studies, working papers, seminars, and briefing papers should be addressed to:

Public Interest Publications

P.O. Box 229

Arlington, VA 22210

or **call toll-free 1-800-537-9359.** PIP will send a complete catalog of all EPI reports and also offers discounts to libraries, bookstores and on quantity sales. Please call the above number for more detailed information.

| EPI STUDY SERIES | <u>#SBN</u> | <u>Price</u> |
|---|---|---------------------------|
| High-Performance Work Systems: American Models of Workplace T By Eileen Appelbaum and Rosemary Batt | Transformation O-944826-59-8 | \$12.00 |
| Strategies for Workplace Training: Lessons from Abroad By Lisa M. Lynch | O-944826-53-9 | \$12.00 |
| A National Policy for Workplace Training: Lessons from State and By Rosemary Batt and Paul Osterman | d Local Experiments 0-944826-52-0 | \$12.00 |
| Converting the Cold War Economy: Investing in Industries, Workers, By Ann Markusen and Catherine Hill | and Communities 0-944826-49-0 | \$12.00 |
| The Slow Growth Trap and the Public Investment Cure By Robert Kuttner | 0-944826-50-4 | \$10.00 |
| Effects of Diminished Economic Opportunities on Social Stress: By Mary Merva and Richard Fowles | Heart Attacks, Strokes and O-944826-51-2 | d <i>Crime</i> \$10.00 |
| The Roots of the Public Sector Fiscal Crisis By Max B. Sawicky | O-944826-43- 1 | \$10.00 |
| Contingent Work: A Chart Book on Part-Time and Contingent Employment By Polly Callaghan and Heidi Hartmann | nent O-944826-45-8 | \$10.00 |
| Industrial Policy in Developing Countries: Reconsidering the Real By Stephen C. Smith | Sources of Export-Led Gr O-944826-42-3 | owth \$12.00 |
| The Myth of the Coming Labor Shortage: Jobs, Skills, and Incomes By Lawrence Mishel & Ruy A. Teixeira | of America's Workforce 2 O-944826-33-4 | |
| The Low Wage-Challenge to Global Growth: The Labor Cost-Productivity Imbalance In Newly | | |
| Industrialized Countries By Walter Russell Mead | O-944826-2 1-O | \$12.00 |
| PublicInvestmentandPrivateSectorGrowth:The Economic BenefitsByDavidAlanAschauer | of Reducing America's "T O-944826-38-5 | hird Deficit' \$12.00 |

EPI SEMINAR SERIES

| Employee Rights in a Changing Economy: The Issue of Replacement Workers By Julius Getman, William Gould IV, Cynthia Gramm, Ray Marshall, Lawrence Mishel, Shell, William Spriggs, and Jeff Faux 0-944826-40-7 | Brian \$12.00 |
|---|-------------------------|
| Macroeconomic Policy By Barry Bosworth, Paul Davidson, Robert Eisner, James Galbraith, Hyman Minsky, Lav Summers, Edward Yardeni, and Jeff Faux 0-944826-20-2 | wrence \$12.00 |
| EPI BRIEFING PAPER SERIES | |
| The Failed Case_for NAFTA: The Ten Most Common Claims for the North American Free Trade ment and Why They Don't Make Sense by Jeff Faux | Agree- \$5.00 |
| Investment and U.S. Fiscat Policy in the 1990s By Steven Fazzari | \$5.00 |
| The Truth About Public Employees: Underpaid or Overpaid? By Dale Belman and John Heywood | \$5.00 |
| The Impact of Health Care Financing of Family Budgets By Edith Rasell, Jared Bernstein, and Kainan Tang | \$5.00 |
| Setting the Standard: International Labor Rights and U.S. Trade Policy By Richard Rothstein | \$5.00 |
| The Parallel Banking System by Jane D'Arista and Tom Schlesinger | \$5.00 |
| The Rich Get Increasingly Richer: Latest Data on Household Wealth During the 1980's By Edward N. Wolff | \$5.00 |
| Manufacturing Employment In North America:Where the Jobs Have Gone By Robert A. Blecker and William E. Spriggs | \$5.00 |
| The Bush Economic Plan: What if He Means It? By Jeff Faux and Todd Schafer | \$5.00 |
| The Effect of George Bush's NAFTA on American Workers: Ladder Up or Ladder Down By Jeff Faux and Thea Lee | \$5.00 |
| Investment-Led Stimulus: A Plan for Short-Term Recovery and Long-Term Economic Growth By Jeff Faux | \$5.00 |
| New Policies for the Part-Time and Contingent Workforce By Virginia L. duRivage | \$5.00 |
| Increasing Public Investment: New Budget Priorities in the Post-Cold War World By Jeff Faux and Todd Schafer | \$5.00 |
| The Recession, the Dollar, and the Trade Deficit: Current Trends and Future Prospects By Robert A. Blecker | \$5.00 |
| Still A Debtor Nation: Interpreting the New U.S. International Investment Data By Robert A. Blecker | \$5.00 |

| No More Bank Bailouts: A Proposal for Deposit Insurance Reform By Jane D'Arista | | \$5.00 |
|---|--|---------------------|
| U.S. Jobs and the Mexico Trade Proposal By Jeff Faux and William Spriggs | | \$5.00 |
| Fast Track-Fast Shuffle: The Economic Consequences of the Agreement with Mexico By Jeff Faux and Richard Rothstein | e Bush Administration's Proposed | <i>Trade</i> \$5.00 |
| EPI BOOK SERIES | | |
| Unions and Economic Competitiveness By Paula B. Voos and Lawrence Mishel | 0-87332-828-0(paper) 0-87332-827-2(cloth) | \$16.95 \$37.50 |
| The State of Working America, 1990-l 991 ed. By Lawrence Mishel and David Frankel | 0-87332-813-2(paper) 0-87332-812-4(cloth) | \$14.95 \$29.95 |
| The State of Working America, 1992-1993 By Lawrence Mishel and Jared Bernstein | 1- 56324-212-5(paper) l-56324-2 11-7(cloth) | \$19.95 \$45.00 |
| Beyond the Twin Deficits: A Trade Strategy for the 1990's Robert Blecker | l-56324-09 1-2(paper) 1-56324-090-4(cloth) | \$17.95 \$42.50 |
| New Policies for the Part-Time and Contingent Workforce Edited by Virginia L duRivage | 1-56324-164-1 (cloth) 1-56324-165-X(paper) | \$45.00 \$17.95 |